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Herefordshire Council 

Minutes of the meeting of Cabinet held at Conference Room 1 - 
Herefordshire Council, Plough Lane Offices, Hereford, HR4 0LE 
on Thursday 14 December 2023 at 2.30 pm 
  

Cabinet Members 
Physically Present 
and voting: 

Councillor Jonathan Lester, Leader of the Council (Chairperson) 
Councillor Elissa Swinglehurst, Deputy Leader of the Council (Vice-
Chairperson) 
 
Councillors Graham Biggs, Harry Bramer, Barry Durkin, Carol Gandy, 
Ivan Powell, Philip Price and Pete Stoddart  

  
Cabinet Members in 
remote attendance 

  

 Cabinet members attending the meeting remotely, e.g. through video 
conferencing facilities, may not vote on any decisions taken. 

 

Cabinet support 
members in attendance 

Councillors Dan Hurcomb 

Group leaders / 
representatives in 
attendance 

Councillors Ellie Chowns and Bob Matthews 

Scrutiny chairpersons in 
attendance 

Councillors  Ellie Chowns, 

Other councillors in 
attendance: 

Councillor Hitchiner as substitute for Councillor Liz Harvey  

  

Officers in attendance: Chief Executive, Director of Resources and Assurance, Director of 
Governance and Law, Corporate Director Community Wellbeing, 
Corporate Director – Economy and Environment, Senior Commissioning 
Officer, Head of Strategic Finance, Statutory Scrutiny Officer, Service 
Director Environment and Highways 

58. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE   
Apologies were received from Councillors Harvey, James, Fagan and Stark  
 
 

59. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   
None declared.  Subsequently confirmed that Councillor Hurcomb had none (he was absent 
from the room during this item).   
 

60. MINUTES   
That the minutes of the meeting held on 23 November will be considered at the next Cabinet 
meeting on 21 December 2023.  
 
 

61. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC  (Pages 7 - 8) 
Questions received and responses given are attached as appendix 1 to the minutes. 
 

62. QUESTIONS FROM COUNCILLORS  (Pages 9 - 10) 
Questions received and responses given are attached as appendix 2 to the minutes. 
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63. REPORTS FROM SCRUTINY COMMITTEES   
There were no reports from scrutiny committees for consideration at this meeting. 
 

64. 2024/25 DRAFT BUDGET - REVENUE   
The Cabinet member for finance and corporate services introduced the report and 
highlighted that Cabinet inherited a funding gap between estimated income and planned 
expenditure of £28.8m which has been reduced to zero and a balanced budget has been 
achieved.     
 
The revenue budget is a draft and will be subject to consultation with council members, 
council’s scrutiny committees, businesses and the public.  
 
This draft revenue budget totals £205.2m for 2024/25 which includes a 4.99% increase 
in Council Tax and the current estimate of central funding, due to be announced in 
December 2023.  
 
The base budget for 2024/25 is proposed to fund identified budget pressures of £43.3m 
which have been offset through savings and efficiencies of £19.5m together with 
mitigations of £7.9m to enable us to deliver a balanced budget of £205.2m.   
 
The forecasts for inflation and Consumer Price Index were noted.   
 
The increase in the national living wage for individuals over 21 from 1 Apr 2024 has 
been considered as part of this draft budget. 
 
It is the council’s plan to implement the maximum 4.99% increase in council tax for 2024. 
If additional funding is identified in the provisional settlement then cabinet will review 
what to do with the surplus. 
 
The draft revenue budget is proposed for each directorate at paragraph 16.  The 
breakdown is detailed at Appendix B with a total budget of £205.170m with details of 
how it is funded.   
 
Paragraph 17 shows a summary of the unfunded pressures of £43.3m by directorate. It 
is proposed that the £4m all ages social care budget approved in the 2023/24 budget is 
applied to the Community wellbeing directorate in 2024/25 to fund demand and cost 
pressure in adult social care. 
 
Noted that each Directorate has key budget pressure and highlighted pressures within 
the Community Wellbeing directorate and Children’s and Young People.   Paragraph 21 
outlines how the savings are planned over the three years period and will enable a 
reduction of the base budget by 31 March 2027.  
 
Highlighted there will be a small increase in parking charges in the Economy and 
Environment directorate (following the deferred savings targets).    
 
Noted that Corporate Services will deliver their savings through a review of services, 
business support functions across the council and a review of the management 
structure.  
 
Totals savings of £19.5m are proposed comprising of £11.6m of directorate savings and 
a further £7.9m of council wide savings, details are within Appendix A.  
 
Noted that outstanding information expected to have an impact on the proposed budget 
for 2024/25 and the Medium Term Financial Strategy will include, the provisional and 
final local government finance settlement for 2024/25, the outcome of the public 
consultation and recommendations from the scrutiny management board.   
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Confirmed that cabinet will propose the 2024/25 revenue budget for recommendation to 
council at its meeting on 25 January 2024.  Council will meet to approve the 2024/25 
revenue budget and supporting appendices at its meeting on 9 February 2024.  
 
No points were raised by cabinet members.   
 
Group leaders gave the views of their groups.  Queries were raised regarding cost of 
school transport, increase in parking charges, charging for welfare support, reducing 
Balfour Beatty’s services and how much information has been shared during the 
consultation process. Concerns were expressed regarding the impact of the voluntary 
resignation process, that the risks were not rated appropriately, the impact of the 
proposed savings with carers packages, effect of reducing library hours and that the 
figures were too optimistic.  Further information was requested regarding Hoople’s 
service level agreement, that the booking system at the Waste and Recycling Centre 
would remain and clarification sought regarding the £4m reserves to fund in year 
expenditure within Economy and Environment.    
 
In response to the queries it was noted that a full response would be provided regarding 
school transport costs.  Also, the increase in parking charges was 20p, 10p per year 
from the deferred increase.  It was confirmed that charging for welfare benefit support 
refers to charging the NHS, not individuals, for the advice and support provided to NHS 
patients which is currently provided for free. The quality of the roads will not be effected 
by the reduction of Balfour Beatty savings and advised there is a capital programme to 
ensure more money is spent on roads. Regarding the public consultation it was 
confirmed that this is ongoing and continues until 31 December 2023.  It was clarified 
that key services won’t be effected as a result of the voluntary resignation scheme and it 
is there for those that can benefit from it.  In respect of the risk rating regarding care, 
confirmed this was not registered as high due to extra funding being in place for both 
directorates. Assurances were provided that the figures stated can be delivered.  It was 
confirmed that the Service Level Agreement with Hoople will be renegotiated to gain 
savings. Lastly, the comments regarding waste management and recycling centres were 
noted and advised this is a consultation and the budget is draft, all comments are 
welcomed.  

 
The draft proposals were unanimously resolved that Cabinet:  

a) approves the 2024/25 draft revenue budget, which includes the key 
pressures and savings proposals for each Directorate, for consultation with 
Members, the council’s relevant scrutiny committees, business rate payers 
and the public; and  
 

b) acknowledges that until the Local Government Finance Settlement is 
published in late December 2023, the funding assumed in the draft 2024/25 
budget is an estimate of expected funding. 

 
65. 2024/25 DRAFT CAPITAL INVESTMENT BUDGET AND CAPITAL STRATEGY 

UPDATE   
The Cabinet member for finance and corporate services introduced the report, the 
principal points were raised.  
 
That full Council on 8 December 2023 passed the amendment to the 2023/24 Capital 
Programme shown at Appendix C. A correction was noted that the updated capital 
programme title included at appendix C (which is the proposed capital programme from 
April 2024) should read, Capital Programme position April 2024/25.  
 
Appendix A, along with the outline strategic business cases at Appendix E provide 
details of the proposed additions to the existing capital programme. Seven capital 
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investment budget proposals totalling £7.33m have been identified and will be funded by 
prudential borrowing.  Noted that inclusion in the capital programme is not approval to 
proceed.  
 
Appendix D the Capital strategy, provides a clear and concise view of how the council 
determines it priorities for capital investment and this will be updated in line with the 
county plan.   
 
The council is undertaking a Corporate Asset Review which seeks to identify surplus 
areas of land and assets.  Seven sites were noted to have the potential to bring forward 
residential or commercial development.  
 
The Medium Term Financial Strategy and Treasury management Strategy supports the 
new borrowing which includes an estimation of £6.7m of new prudential borrowing per 
annum as detailed at paragraph 24.  Outline strategic business cases for each of the 
new projects are detailed at Appendix E.   
 
Monthly budget control meetings will provide assurance on robustness for all Capital 
projects.   
 
No comments were made by cabinet members.   
 
Group leaders gave the views of their groups.  There was support for the additions to the 
programme and the recommendations.  It was noted that a general system should be 
purchased for the planning department rather than a bespoke system and if council land 
is sold, benefit for the community should be considered.  An additional appendix to show 
the difference between the existing and proposed budget was requested to enable 
residents to clearly see the differences.   
 
Clarification was sought regarding when central government will be approached in 
respect of funding for the Southern Link Road and queried the figures published in these 
papers and those at full council. Queried the £5.4m funding for projects within Economy.  
Concerns were expressed that funding is being used for undeliverable schemes and it is 
not made clear that there will borrowing in the future to deliver projects now (referred to 
paragraph 24).  
 
In response to queries it was noted that investment in the database is needed for 
planning. Confirmed that housing land is important and acknowledged the demand for 
housing, progressing these sites was important to achieve the best outcomes for 
residents.  Regarding the Southern Link Road finances and development, it has been 
made clear to central government that schemes will be coming forward and confirmed 
officers are putting forward a comparison of the routes and schemes which will come in 
January and February 2024. In respect of the change in figures for the Southern Link 
Road clarification will be provided. Lastly, the comment regarding how the capital 
programme will be funded will be picked up at a later date and clarification will be 
provided regarding paragraph 24.   
 
It was unanimously resolved that Cabinet:  
 

(A) Recommends the following to Council  
 I. To approve the revised capital programme for 2024/25 attached at 
appendix C; and  
 
 II. Approve the capital strategy at appendix D.  
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(B) For (i) the land assets listed in paragraph 14 of this Report and (ii) all 
further small land assets or building with an individual valuation of £500k 
and under, delegates: 
 
  i. to the section 151 officer to undertake an options analysis in relation to 
each land asset; and  
 
 ii. to the Cabinet Member for Community Services & Assets to consider the 
options and decide whether to retain or dispose of each land asset in each 
case to ensure  that the Council maximises the capital receipt for the land 

 
The meeting ended at 3.35 pm Chairperson 
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PUBLIC QUESTIONS TO CABINET – 14 December 2023  
 
Question 1 

Carole Protherough, Clehonger  
 
To: Councillor Price, Transport and Infrastructure  
 
How can expenditure on furthering  the pie in the sky  SLR project be justified in the context of 
increasing council tax and cutting services, at a time when many households are struggling with 
increased costs, and there are clearly significant  shortcomings in services  for 
vulnerable  individuals and families ? 
 
Response 
The funding requests for projects in the approved capital programme have been confirmed as 
manageable within current borrowing limits in the medium term financial strategy and the 
available balance in the capital receipts reserve. 
 
Question 2 

 
Mrs E Morawiecka, Breinton Hereford 
 
To: Councillor Stoddart, Finance and Corporate Services  
 
The Southern Link Road in the capital projects programme will use £5million of capital receipts 
and also require £5.3million of prudential borrowing. The £5million of capital receipts could be 
used to reduce borrowing for other capital projects. 
Building a new road will generate no income to repay the capital or cover the interest payments. 
Please confirm the extra cost to the local taxpayer of borrowing £10.3milllion, and how this will 
be repaid by local tax payers? 
 
Response 
The project is funded by £5.3 million of borrowing.  This is not new borrowing and was included 
in the budget approved by Council in February 2023.  There is no extra cost to the taxpayer as 
this is already included in the Council’s approved base budget. 
 
Supplementary question 
Instead of cutting vital services for residents whilst increasing council tax, the council could 
reduce revenue costs by cancelling the Southern Link Road development project and reducing 
borrowing by £10.3million. This could generate a saving of up £400K or 5% of the £7.4million 
cost savings you are looking to make, without reducing vital services needed by residents whilst 
increasing council tax. 
The Department for Transport shows that the mileage travelled by motor vehicles is now 4% 
lower than 5 years ago, and studies show that a lack of public transport is a barrier for young 
people to access work, education and other social opportunities. Therefore please provide the 
evidence that £10.3milllion on designs for a new road delivers a higher return on investment and 
better outcomes for our young people, than maintaining vital public services and good, 
interconnected public transport. “ 
 
Supplementary response 
Thank you Mrs Morawiecka the investment that this Council is making in the Southern Link Road 
is intended to provide infrastructure that prepares the city and the county for future growth. A full 
business case will be prepared in due course.   
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Question 3 
 
Mr Paul Symonds, Ross on Wye  
 
To: Councillor Price, Transport and Infrastructure 
 

In relation to the response to my question at full Council on 8 December, please explain why 
priority could not be given to southbound traffic leaving Ross-on-Wye town centre in order to 
facilitate a yellow box? 

 

Response 

As per our initial response, the introduction of a yellow box at this location is only permissible in 
conjunction with an associated priority working arrangement.  

  
The implementation of an associated priority working arrangement would require suitable points 
to be established at either end of the section of road and at locations where vehicles of all types 
(ie. not just cars) could wait and not prevent the passage of vehicles from the other direction.  
  
In this case it is not considered feasible to introduce priority working for southbound vehicles 
leaving Ross on Wye as there would be insufficient forward visibility between the point that 
vehicles enter into the priority arrangement and where vehicles would be required to wait when 
travelling towards the town centre. This means that drivers of vehicles travelling in a northbound 
direction would not be able to see drivers coming southbound. For this reason, a priority working 
arrangement is not considered feasible. 
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COUNCILLOR QUESTIONS TO CABINET – 14 December 2023 
 
 
No questions from Councillors were submitted. 
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Herefordshire Council 

Minutes of the meeting of Cabinet held at Herefordshire Council 
Offices, Plough Lane, Hereford, HR4 0LE on Thursday 21 
December 2023 at 2.30 pm 
  

Cabinet Members 
Physically Present 
and voting: 

Councillor Jonathan Lester, Leader of the Council (Chairperson) 
Councillor Elissa Swinglehurst, Deputy Leader of the Council (Vice-
Chairperson) 
 
Councillors Harry Bramer, Barry Durkin, Carol Gandy, Ivan Powell and 
Philip Price  

  
Cabinet Members in 
remote attendance 

Councillors   

 Cabinet members attending the meeting remotely, e.g. through video 
conferencing facilities, may not vote on any decisions taken. 

 

Cabinet support 
members in attendance 

Councillors Dan Hurcomb 

Group leaders / 
representatives in 
attendance 

Councillors Liz Harvey, Ellie Chowns, Terry James and Bob Matthews 

Scrutiny chairpersons in 
attendance 

Councillors Toni Fagan and Louis Stark 

Other councillors in 
attendance: 

Councillors   

  

Officers in attendance: Chief Executive, Director of Resources and Assurance, Corporate 
Director, Children and Young People, Corporate Director - Economy and 
Environment, Director of Governance and Law and Corporate Director 
Community Wellbeing 

66. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE   
Apologies were received from Councillors Pete Stoddart, Graham Biggs, Pauline Crockett 
and Nick Mason.  
 

67. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   
None. 
 

68. MINUTES   
Resolved: That the minutes of the meeting held on 23 November 2023 be approved 

as a correct record and signed by the Chairperson. 
 
 

69. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC  (Pages 7 - 10) 
Questions received and responses given are attached as appendix 1 to the minutes. 
 

70. QUESTIONS FROM COUNCILLORS  (Pages 11 - 12) 
Questions received and responses given are attached as appendix 2 to the minutes. 
 

71. REPORTS FROM SCRUTINY COMMITTEES   

13



 

The chairperson of the Environment and Sustainability Scrutiny Committee (ESSC) 
confirmed the meeting on 27 November 2023 to consider how the Council is 
implementing the Environment Act 2021 was positive.  Six recommendations were put 
forward for consideration by the Cabinet.   
 
The Leader thanked the committee for their work in forming the recommendations and 
Councillor Swinglehurst expressed gratitude for their recommendations.   
 
It was unanimously agreed that the recommendations on implementing the 
Environment Act made by the Environment and Sustainability Scrutiny Committee 
at its meeting on 27 November 2023 be noted, and that an Executive Response to 
the scrutiny recommendations be prepared for consideration by Cabinet in 2 
months.   
 
The chairperson of the Children and Young People Scrutiny Committee (CYPSC) 
confirmed the meeting took place on 14 November 2023 regarding the Council’s SEND 
action plan update.  The committee noted the SEN team stated there was a significant 
strain on the service post COVID and compromises are having to be made.  The aim of 
the recommendation was to focus on the budget, notably early intervention.   
 
The Leader thanked the committee for their work in forming the recommendations.  
Councillor Powell confirmed that a discussion has taken place with Councillor Fagan and 
it’s been accepted that further work is to be carried out around the recommendation and 
Councillor Powell will work with Councillor Fagan and the scrutiny committee.   
 
It was unanimously agreed that the recommendation with the amendment on the 
Council’s SEND action plan made by the Children and Young People Scrutiny 
Committee at its meeting on 14 November 2023 be noted, and that an Executive 
Response to the scrutiny recommendations be prepared for consideration by 
Cabinet in 2 months.   
 

72. APPOINTMENTS TO SHAREHOLDER COMMITTEE   
The Cabinet member for Environment introduced the report in Councillor Stoddart’s 
absence.  It was highlighted that the council exercises control over the local authority 
trading companies through appointing directors, being a shareholder and as a purchaser 
of services.   The cabinet member explained that new appointments are now needed 
due to the change in administration and these are proposed as Councillors Jonathan 
Lester, Carole Gandy, Graham Biggs and Peter Stoddart.  It was also recommended that 
future appointments to the committee will be delegated to the Leader to improve the 
process.   
 
Cabinet Members did not discuss the report.    
 
Group leaders gave the views of their groups.  The appointments and process of future 
appointments were welcomed with the view it would encourage the companies to 
become more efficient and accountable.  However disappointment was expressed that 
future appointments will be made by the Leader and preference was expressed that it 
should remain with the Cabinet.  It was queried what representation there was on the 
board of the Cyber Centre.  In response to the queries it was noted that the 
representatives from the Council for the Cyber Centre are Ross Cook and Rachael Hart.  
It was confirmed that Cabinet work collegiately together and decisions are fully 
discussed by Cabinet which will continue.  

 
It was unanimously resolved that: 
 

a) Four named members of Cabinet are appointed to the Shareholder 
Committee; and  
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b) That the terms of reference of the Shareholder Committee is changed so 
that future appointments are made by the Leader 

 
73. PROGRESS REPORT TO THE MINISTER OF STATE FOR CHILDREN AND 

FAMILIES ON CHILDREN SERVICES IN HEREFORDSHIRE CHILDREN’S SERVICES   
It was noted that Eleanor Brazil, children’s commissioner to the minister of state joined 
the meeting.  The Cabinet member for Children and Young People introduced the report 
and explained it presented the progress report from the commissioner.  The cabinet 
member highlighted that encouraging progress had been acknowledged but there were 
still challenges and improvements to be made.  The cabinet member acknowledged that 
the pace of improvement will be their focus in the New Year.   
 
Cabinet Members discussed the report and it was noted that whilst it was reassuring that 
the council remains able to provide the service for children and families, Cabinet are 
focused on ensuring that improvement continues.   
 
It was noted that whilst the report hadn’t specifically gone to scrutiny, there were 
elements of the report that will guide scrutiny over the next year.   
 
Group leaders gave the views of their groups.  The partnership with Leeds was 
welcomed as it addressed concerns about previous flaws with the programme of support 
and it was pleasing that the council are retaining the service.  Concern was expressed 
that progress to a permanent work force was too slow and this will have an effect on the 
budget.  It was expressed that more needs to be done in the next six months.   
 
Queries were raised regarding whether a monthly update could be provided to show 
what action is being taken against the key issues, what the target level was for children 
to have the same social worker, why didn’t the council respond to offers of support 
quicker and how the council can learn from the areas which have good practice.   
 
In response to the queries it was noted that a monthly briefing to provide regular updates 
for members on the key measures can be arranged.  Confirmed that consistency of the 
same social worker has increased to 33%, showing that the workforce is becoming more 
stable and will continue to be prioritised, noted that the ambition is to achieve 80%. In 
responding to offers of support, it was acknowledged that this was due to capacity within 
the service at the time.  Lastly it was confirmed that to promote good practice in other 
areas there are ‘action learning sets’ and performance related workshops to promote 
that practice.   

 
Eleanor Brazil confirmed that she has met with the Director and his team to make clear 
what the areas of focus are over the next 6 months and her expectation on progress at 
that point, in June 2024.  
 
It was unanimously resolved that: 
 
 a) Cabinet receive this report and note the feedback from the 
Commissioner. 

 
 

74. ANNUAL REVIEW OF EARMARKED RESERVES   
The Cabinet member for Environment introduced the report in Councillor Stoddart’s 
absence.  The cabinet member highlighted the need to ensure prudent level of reserves, 
with earmarked reserves at £81.8m and a general fund balance of £9.6m, totalling 
£91.4m.  The council has a reserve balance of 52% of its net revenue budget.  Noted 
that the earmarked reserves balance has decreased since 31 March 2022 due to 
additional funding for Children and Young People’s services.   
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No comments from Cabinet Members.   
 
Group leaders gave the views of their groups.  Concerned the report does not actually 
review the reserves and it is not clear if the reserves are adequate and prudent.  Noted 
consistency in titles of reserves would assist when comparing previous year’s reports,   
 
Queries were raised as to whether funding received back from ‘Fastershire’ will be used 
for the rural communities with poor internet access, what the length of contract is for the 
Whitecross PFI, whether the provision against the Whitecross PFI and adult social care 
discharge to assess are sufficient to meet need in these areas and what is the plan to 
replenish the financial resilience reserve.  Also, queried discrepancies in the figures 
reported for 31 March 2022 and 1 April 2022 and clarification was sought about whether 
the reserves are all needed, in particularly business rates risk reserve.  
 
In response to the queries it was noted that the Scrutiny Management Board is reviewing 
the earmarked reserves report on 16 January 2024 and questions will be put to that 
committee regarding the resilience reserve, allocations of reserve and review of the 
reserves. Confirmed there wasn’t a discrepancy in the figures, it’s about where the 
amounts are allocated in the different areas. A written report will be provided that links 
the previous allocations of earmarked reserves to the one in the current report.  
Confirmed that clarification regarding the length of contract for Whitecross PFI will be 
provided outside of the meeting.  
 
It was unanimously resolved that; 
 
(a) The earmarked reserves and balances held by the council at 31 March 2023 

are reviewed and confirmed as prudent to meet future financial commitments 
and risks 
 

 
75. Q2 PERFORMANCE REPORT   

The Cabinet member for Environment introduced the report and highlighted 
achievements notably within waste the new procurement process is going ahead and the 
new provider will be selected.  Also, the home upgrade grant is making good progress, 
beryl and cargo bikes are going well, the wetlands are producing credits and the council 
were able to release planning permission for 185 homes from this with confirmation of 
funding received to create a second wetland.  It was noted that planning enforcement 
notices doubled and building control won a local authority building control regional award 
 
Cabinet Members discussed the report and it was noted that all performance measures 
in community wellbeing are on target for this quarter.  In respect of roads and regulatory 
services the cabinet member highlighted that the briefing for the future operating model 
for the public realm contract was received positively by Balfour Beatty, the repair of 
dangerous pot holes was ongoing, the road improvement work will be completed by 
Christmas and the KPI’s for this area are above national average.   
 
Group leaders gave the views of their groups. The green measures were welcomed and 
noted it would be helpful to have measures that are reported to the government annually, 
to be reported quarterly to provide in year progress as well as clarification about what the 
targets are for the performance measures.  Concerns were raised regarding absence of 
information as to what progress has been made and what evidence there was in support.  
Also, concerns were noted about insufficient and inconsistent information in the report, 
notably whether the digital household grant scheme was ending, why the 
decarbonisation of schools is marked as green without the necessary evidence, why 
there is no information about ending the school travel and taxi decarbonisation projects, 
there is conflicting information regarding the wetlands projects from what was said today 
and inconsistent information regarding the Keep Herefordshire Warm measure and how 
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its performed. A further concern was raised regarding risk assessments, what will be 
done to address those risks and why there were no risks recorded in the corporate 
section of the report.   
 
Queries were raised regarding why the quarterly budget and performance reports were 
separated, and who is the purchaser in respect of the sale of Council owned land.   
 
In response to the queries it was noted that the next budget and performance quarterly 
reports will be on the same agenda but still shown as separate reports.  Confirmed that 
how the quality of the performance data is captured will be reviewed. Clarification in 
writing will be provided to Councillor Chowns regarding the concerns raised. Lastly, 
regarding the sales of land, no information can be provided until the sale is concluded.   
 
It was unanimously resolved that; 
 

a) To review the performance for Quarter 2 year 2023/24, and identify any 
additional actions to achieve future performance measures. 
 

 
The meeting ended at 4.05 pm Chairperson 
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PUBLIC QUESTIONS TO CABINET – 21 December 2023 
 
Question 1 
 

1. Trish Marsh, Leominster  
 

To: Councillor Lester, corporate strategy and budget  
(Councillor Stoddart, finance and corporate services is on leave) 
 
I note the Cabinet have to cut 2024/25 spending by £19.5 million. 
  
At Council budget setting meetings in 2022 and 2023 the Conservative group put forward motions 
to freeze the council tax precept. Both times the True Independents and nearly all the Liberal 
Democrats voted with them. In 2023 the Conservatives did not even suggest what cuts would 
need to be made in order to achieve a 0% rise. 
 
However, alongside most principal councils across the country, the Independent Green alliance 
agreed the top precept increase allowed by government to protect valuable public services in 
Herefordshire. 
 
If Herefordshire’s precept had remained at its 2021/22 level:- 

 What would have been the cumulative reduction in precept collected to end of 
23/24? 

 What level of cuts in £ would be required for 24/25 revenue spending to balance 
the books without drawing on reserves?  

 
Response 
The amendment to the 2022/23 budget was fundable, in February 2022 Council choose to deploy 

the funds in a different way.  

 

The amendment for the 2023/24 budget was not for a 0% increase, it was a proposal to fund 

further investment in our rural C and U roads.  

 

We have inherited a medium term financial strategy from the previous administration that has 

budget shortfalls in future years. We are working to close these future years’ gaps.  

 

If Herefordshire’s precept had remained at its 2021/22 level without any increase in council tax 
charge in 2022/23 and 2023/24, the cumulative difference in council tax charged to 31 March 
2024 is £13.0 million. 
 
If Herefordshire’s precept had remained at its 2021/22 level without any increase in council tax 
charge, there would be an additional funding gap in 2024/25 of £16.1 million. 
 
Supplementary question  
Thank you for calculating that, if council tax had been frozen as the Tories proposed in 2022 and 
2023, an additional £16.1 million of cuts to vital services would now be obligatory - on top of the 
painful £19.5m service damaging cuts already required next year. 

The minority Tory administration – sensibly - proposes a precept rise of 5% for 2024/25 - the 
highest level permitted. Inflation is currently 4.6%.  

Cllr Lester says in the Hereford Times that this is because “The council is still facing significant 
inflationary pressures”.   
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Yet in opposition the Tories proposed a 0% precept increase in February 2022 when inflation 
was 6.2% - and in February 2023 when inflation was 10.4%. 

Can the Cabinet member tell us if he would prefer to be making service cuts of £36.5 million for 
next year?  

Supplementary response  
Question is for Councillor Stoddart who is on leave.  As the Chair I would like to say that the 
conservative administration is always keen to limit council tax increases where possible and 
deliver value for money for the council tax payers. The proposals we put forward in 2021/22 were 
predicated on the ability of the then administration to deliver value for money.  The financial 
picture we’ve inherited, with significant overspends leaves this administration with little choice 
but to propose a council tax increase of 4.99% in order to maintain a balanced budget.  I would 
just like to stress though that it’s a draft budget and we will be listening to the views of all members 
of the public as part of the consultation process.   
 
Question 2 

 
Ms Reid, Hereford 
 
To: Councillor Powell, Children and Young People 

Children’s Services Commissioner’s report (12/2023): 

“Families in Herefordshire have experienced practice that has been intrusive and over-
reliant on process, leading to unnecessary use of formal mechanisms [eg Section 47] to 
engage families and a disproportionate use of intervention in family life and too many 
children being looked after when there could have been opportunities to safely keep them 
with parents or the wider family [Leeds report]” 

 

“I [Commissioner] have mentioned some of areas that have been slow to progress 
including the use of external support, return to face to face conferences and reviews, 
reviewing family contact time, developing early help arrangements and discharging care 
orders. In addition to those we have been concerned about delays in … setting up family 
group conferencing, and developing locality working.” 

How and by when will Herefordshire Council increase the pace of discharging care orders? 

 
Response 
Children and Young People’s Services is working to prioritise permanency plans with children, 
young people, their parents/carers and family members to ensure that the plans are in the best 
interests of children and young people, reflect their changing needs and circumstances and 
those of their parents and wider family members.  
 
The discharging of a Care Order can only be exercised by the Courts following careful 
consideration of the evidence. 
 
The Reunification Practice Guidance and Permanence Planning Guidance form part of our 
wider Permanence Strategy which was reviewed and relaunched earlier this year. This sets out 
clearly that the preferred option for permanency for children in our care is for them to return or 
remain in the care of their parents where this is safe and meets children’s needs.  
 
A dedicated Permanence Team is in place to offer increased capacity and expertise to consider 
permanence planning and to undertake assessments to inform court applications to request the 
discharge of a Care Order. Since August 2023, this team has supported the discharge of 11 
Care Orders with Court dates being scheduled by the Court for a further 12 children and young 
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people. There are 18 children for whom assessment is currently in process. For 8 children an 
assessment was undertaken but a discharge of Care Order was not currently appropriate. 
 
The progress of the Permanency Team is overseen by Senior Officers and a Permanency 
Panel has been established to ensure that plans for children and young people meet their 
needs. 
 
Due to the unique nature and circumstances of each individual child / young person in our care 
it would not be appropriate to set targets or specific expectations in respect of the discharging of 
Care Orders specifically, however, as outlined above, there is an increased focus in relation to 
achieving permanency. 
 
Supplementary question  

The Children’s Commissioner’s report stated that the rate of children in care continues to 
remain high.  The costs are very high, for example, on average over £260,000 per child for one 
year in a children’s home, with a forecast budget overspend of over £8m. 

Only 11 Care Orders were discharged during the past almost five months.  Per the 
Permanence Strategy, Family Group Conferences facilitate children returning to their family 
network including with a Special Guardianship Order.  During Quarter 2 of 2023-24, there were 
only eight Family Group Conferences “when established” and only two Special Guardianship 
Orders were issued. 

 

Sadly, too many children are in care and therefore will be separated from their families at 
Christmas.  I suggest the council’s New Year’s resolution should be to quicken the pace of 
reducing the number of children in care.  Will the council commit to this resolution? 

 
Supplementary response  
With specific regard to reducing the number of children in our care, moving forwards the answer 
to that question is yes, absolutely we are committed to delivering against that.   

921



22



 
 

COUNCILLOR QUESTIONS TO CABINET – 21 December 2023 
 
 
No questions from Councillors were submitted. 

11

MINUTE ITEM 70

23



24



 
Further information on the subject of this report is available from Ben Boswell, bboswell@herefordshire.gov.uk 

 

  

Procurement of New Waste Contract Service Report 

Meeting:    Cabinet  

Meeting date:   Thursday 25th January 2024  

Cabinet member:  Harry Bramer Community Services & Assets  

Report by:   Corporate Director, Economy and Environment  

Report author:   Ben Boswell Head of Environment, Climate  

      Emergency & Waste  

Supplementary information  

  

A Political Group Consultation took place on 23rd January 2024 and the main areas of discussion are 

summarised below:   

 

• The Conservatives asked about the public acceptance for the food waste element of the 

enhanced services.   

• The Independents for Herefordshire asked how the new collection vehicles for the standard 

service would be utilised as part of the future transition to the enhanced services.  

• The Independents for Herefordshire asked about the legal assurance for the procurement of 

the new service. 

• The Independents for Herefordshire welcomed the recent introduction of the new e-permits 

for CVT permits used by those with Commercial vehicles and trailers to access the HRCs. 

• The Independents for Herefordshire asked about the garden waste element of the enhanced 

service and whether this would be composted. 

• The Independents for Herefordshire asked if soft plastics would be part of the collections 

under the enhanced service.  

• The Independents for Herefordshire queried why the introduction of the enhanced elements 

of the new contract have been possible by other local authorities.  

• The Independents for Herefordshire queried the status of the Soil in the City project. 

• The Green Party asked about the garden waste element of the enhanced service and noted 

that there is an existing third party commercial service currently in operation.  

• The Green Party noted frustration that the current green waste sack collection service is 

currently disposed by Energy from Waste and not through composting.   
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Further information on the subject of this report is available from Ben Boswell, bboswell@herefordshire.gov.uk 

 

• The Green Party asked about the flexibility within the new contract to enable the future 

elements of the enhanced services.  

• The Liberal Democrats asked for assurance that the recommendations from Environment & 

Sustainability Scrutiny Committee have been considered. 

• The Liberal Democrats asked whether there was potential for third sector engagement and to 

maximise the opportunity for re-use and recycling as part of the new contract.  
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